

July 16, 2007

The Honorable John D. Dingell, Chairman Committee on Energy and Commerce 2125 Rayburn Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515-6115

The Honorable Bart Stupak, Chairman Subcommittee on Investigations and Oversight 2125 Rayburn Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515-6115

Dear Chairmen Dingell and Stupak:

I am writing in response to your June 26, 2007 correspondence inquiring about the sale of pre-packaged meat packaged in an atmosphere containing carbon monoxide (CO). Your letter also expressed your concern with the Food and Drug Administration's (FDA's) review and "generally recognized as safe" (GRAS) designation of this process.

Our customers and their safety are Safeway's highest priority. We pride ourselves on offering our customers the highest in food quality and wholesomeness and the best in product availability and selection. Likewise, we maintain high food safety standards – in many areas exceeding regulatory and industry standards. We also work with reputable and high quality suppliers and require that they meet all legal regulatory requirements, as well as our own.

Only a limited selection of fresh meat products in our stores are supplied to us utilizing carbon monoxide modified atmospheric packaging (CO MAP). Indeed, the vast majority of our fresh meats are not packaged under such conditions. Safeway neither engages in CO MAP processing of meats, nor does it set code dates for said product.

Our fairly recent decision to try a limited selection of CO MAP items, was based in large part on our commitment to food safety. The FDA-approved CO MAP process afforded our customers meat packaging under strict food processing standards and limited additional handling at critical points of contact.

Both Safeway and its customers rely on the expertise of our federal food safety agencies. We also place a high value on our customers' trust. Because the Committee has expressed concerns - and in so doing may have raised concerns with customers who



Chairmen Dingell & Stupak Page 2

do not have the benefit of the background on this process and may be confused — we have elected to discontinue the sale of fresh meat products packaged under CO modified atmospheric packaging conditions.

Safeway has notified its CO MAP fresh meat suppliers of its decision. Likewise, we have ceased ordering and receiving CO MAP fresh meats into our distribution system. We no longer carry these types of products in our distribution inventory and are in the process of phasing out any existing inventory in our retail stores. Specifically, with the exception of two lamb and veal cuts, CO MAP fresh meat products will no longer be sold in or stores as of July 17, 2007. The limited lamb and veal cuts packaged in a CO modified atmospheric process will no longer be available in our stores as of July 27.

We hope that this information addresses any concerns you may have as they relate to Safeway.

Very truly yours,

Michael McGinnis Senior Vice President Meat & Seafood

cc: Steve A. Burd
Robert A Gordon
Kevin Herglotz
Valerie D. Lewis

Nick Maduros

Shannon Campagna

HENRY A. WAXMAN, CALIFORNIA
EDWARD J. MARKEY, MASSACHUSETTS
RICK BOUCHER, VIRIGINIA
EDOLPHUS TOWNS, NEW YORK
FRANK PALLONE, J.R., NEW JERSEY
BART GORDON, TENNESSEE
BOBBY L. RUSH, ILLINOIS
ANNA G. ESHOD, CALIFORNIA
BART STUPAK, MICHIGAN
ELIOT L. ENGEL, NEW YORK
ALBERT R. WYNN, MARYLAND
GENE GREEN, TEXAS
DIANA DEGETTE, COLORADO
VICE CHAIRMAN
LOIS CAPPS, CALIFORNIA
MIKE DOYLE, PENNSYLVANIA
JANE HARMAN, CALIFORNIA
TOM ALLEN, MAINE
JAN SCHAKOWSKY, ILLINOIS
HILDA L. SOLIS, CALIFORNIA
CHARLES A. GONZALEZ, TEXAS
JAY INSLEE, WASHINGTON
TAMMY BALDWIN, WISCONSIN
MIKE ROSS, ARKANSAS
DARLENE HOOLEY, OREGON
ANTHONY D. WEINER, NEW YORK
JIM MATHESON, UTAH
G.K. BUTTERFIELD, NORTH CARDLINA
CHARLES NEW BELANCON, LOUISIANA
JOHN BARROW, GEORGIA
BARON P. HILL, INDIANA

ONE HUNDRED TENTH CONGRESS

## U.S. House of Representatives Committee on Energy and Commerce Washington, DC 20515-6115

JOHN D. DINGELL, MICHIGAN CHAIRMAN JOE BARTON, TEXAS
RANKING MEMBER
RALPH M. HALL, TEXAS
J. DENNIS HASTERT, ILLINOIS
FRED UPTON, MICHIGAN
CLIFF STEARNS, FLORIDA
NATHAN DEAL, GEORGIA
ED WHITEILD, KEMTUCKY
BARBARA CUBIN, WYOMING
JOHN SHIMKUS, ILLINOIS
HEATHER WILSON, NEW MEXICO
JOHN B. SHADEGG, ARIZONA
CHARLES W. "CHIP" PICKERING, MISSISSIPPI
VITO FOSSELLA, NEW YORK
STEVE BLYER, INDIANA
GEORGE RADANOVICH, CALIFORNIA
JOSEPH R. HTTS, PENNSYLVANIA
MARY BONO, CALIFORNIA
GREG WALDEN, OREON
LEE TERRY, NEBRASKA
MIKE FERGUSON, NEW JERSEY
MIKE ROGERS, MICHIGAN
SUE MYRICK, NORTH CAROLINA
JOHN SULLIVAN, OKLAHOMA
TIM MURPHY, PENNSYLVANIA
MICHAEL C. BURGESS, TEXAS
MARSHA BLACKBURN, TENNESSEE

July 16, 2007

DENNIS B. FITZGIBBONS, CHIEF OF STAFF GREGG A. ROTHSCHILD, CHIEF COUNSEL

> Mr. Michael McGinnis Senior Vice President Meat and Seafood Safeway Inc. 5918 Stoneridge Mall Road Pleasanton, CA 94588-3229

Dear Mr. McGinnis:

Thank you for your July 16, 2007, letter informing us that Safeway will cease the sale of meat packaged in an atmosphere containing carbon monoxide. We applaud your decision as an important contribution to consumer confidence.

In light of your decision, we are informing you that no further response is necessary to the Committee's June 26, 2007, letter to Steven Burd, Chairman and CEO of Safeway Inc. We appreciate the cooperation that Safeway has shown the Committee in our food safety investigation.

Sincerely,

John D. Dingell

Chairman

airman

Suscommittee on Oversight and Investigations

ce: The Honorable Joe Barton, Ranking Member Committee on Energy and Commerce

The Honorable Ed Whitfield, Ranking Member Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations